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A Food for Thought Message 

FOR THE GARDEN OF YOUR DAILY LIVING  
 

PLANT THREE ROWS OF PEAS:  
Peace of mind 
Peace of heart 
Peace of soul 

 

PLANT FOUR ROWS OF SQUASH:  
Squash gossip 

Squash indifference 
Squash grumbling 
Squash selfishness 

 

PLANT FOUR ROWS OF LETTUCE:  
Lettuce be faithful 
Lettuce be kind 
Lettuce be patient 

Lettuce really love one another 
 

NO GARDEN IS WITHOUT TURNIPS:  
Turnip for meetings 
Turnip for service 

Turnip to help one another 
 

TO CONCLUDE OUR GARDEN  
WE MUST HAVE THYME:  
Thyme for each other 
Thyme for family 
Thyme for friends 
Thyme for yourself 

 
    WATER FREELY WITH PATIENCE AND 
CULTIVATE WITH LOVE. THERE WILL 
BE MUCH FRUIT IN YOUR GARDEN. YOU 

REAP WHAT YOU SOW. 
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Submissions for the next WAMBALIMAN  
are due by mid July 2014  

 

Opinions expressed in WAMBALIMAN are not neces-
sarily those endorsed by the Wildlife Preservation 
Society Queensland, Bundaberg and Fraser Coast 
Branches unless specifically attributed to them. 

 
WPSQ 2014  

Central Branches Get-together  
hosted by Bundaberg Branch  

26 and  27 July  
Venue: 
Elouera Guide Camp at Mon Repos - there 
is a bunk house with 12 beds available or 
you can camp, the toilet block contains 4 
showers and 5 septic toilets. 
You will need to bring, linen for beds and 
pillow if bunking in bunk house. 
How to get there:   
Elouera is about 15 minutes east of Bun-
daberg.  
1. From Bundaberg, follow the signs to 
Bargara along the Bundaberg-Bargara road.  
2. At Bargara Primary School, turn left into 
Potters Road. 
3. At the end of Potters Road turn right into 
Grange road and follow the signs to Mon 
Repos.  
4. Elouera campsite is on the right before 
the Mon Repos beachfront. 
 
We have booked the camp from Friday 25 
July to Sunday 27 July but registration will 
be 9 am Saturday, so if you wish to stay 
Friday night you are most welcome.  
Costs are yet to be worked out but I want-
ed to let everyone know so that they can 
put the date in their diary.  
For further enquires email eco.ann@gmail 
or ring Ann 41591931 

NOTICE BOARD 

Glossy Black Conservancy 
Wildlife FC decided at their last meeting to 
register as a ñFriendò of the Glossy Black 
Conservancy. This means that we support 
the aims and objectives of the Conservan-
cy at a local level. Our group has in the 
past delivered talks on the Glossy Black-
Cockatoo, the need for its protection and 
conservation, to school groups. If you wish 
to find out more about the groupsô activities 
or donate, go to www.glossyblack.org.au 

Editor's Notes 

¶Emma-Kate was unable to write her 

regular contribution from WBBEC 

for this issue.  

¶Because of limited pages I could not 

include all the articles submitted.  

¶Two articles had to be edited for 

space.  

¶Find articles, Mary River Turtle 

news and WAMBALIMAN in colour on 

our webpage 
http:/frasercoast.wildlife.org.au 
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Plastic Bag Free March is now over 
and I have been contemplating how we 
can evaluate the effectiveness of this 
project.  
 

When we undertake a revegetation pro-
ject, success is easy to quantify. We 
count the number of bags of weeds, the 
number of plants planted and ideally the 
number that become established several 
years later.  For a workshop the number 
of attendees is a simple way to measure 
success and of course there is the usual 
evaluation sheet. The goal for Plastic Bag 
Free March is more difficult to evaluate. 
True we can count the number of fruit/
veggie bags sold and the number of me-
dia articles which were published but how 
do we assess if there has been a change 
in peopleôs attitude? 
 

Had we sufficient helpers we could have 
conducted random sampling at all super-
markets to establish baseline data and 
then compare this with the results for sim-
ilar sampling after March. Unfortunately 
we do not have enough people to do this 

The members of the ñanti - plasticò team 
were kept busy making tulle bags, identi-
fying eco-shoppers to win vouchers and 
arranging media coverage. To this enthu-
siastic hard working team a big, big 
ñThank Youò.   
 

They made 178 bags, sold 170 bags. 
Many articles were published in local pa-
pers especially the Herald. The teamôs 
persistence also resulted in the Council 
agreeing to form a ñPlastic Committeeò 
and organize a logo competition for signs 
to be displayed by Fraser Coast shops 
that are eco-friendly.   
 

So was it worth the effort? Only time will 
tell. Changing peopleôs attitudes is a long 
term process but we can celebrate the 
contribution our branch has made to Plas-
tic Bag Free March. But we need to con-
tinue with this campaign because as Da-
vid Suzuki said in New Scientist, Oct 
2008 ñI donôt ever want my grandchildren 
to look at me and say Grandpa  you could 
have done more.ò  

¶Sara Gerdsen 

Wildlife Fraser Coast Presidentôs Comment 

Sara at the Howard markets 
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Coryn and Ruby (above) at the Fay Smith Wetlands working bee in April. An area recently 

cleared of cassia and  ardisia is being revegetated, although  seedlings of both will have to be 

removed for many years to come.  About 10 people attended the working bee.  

The Clean Up Australia Day site at Pioneer Park  Maryborough  should look 

a lot better after the removal of a huge pile of rubbish; largely flood debris.  

CONGRATULATIONS 

JOHN SINCLAIR 
AWARDED  

ORDER OF AUSTRALIA  
for his distinguished service to con-

servation and the environment. 

John, born in Maryborough, has been 

an active member of Wildlife 

Queensland since 1967 (when he also  

began as editor of Wambaliman). He 

co-founded the Bundaberg branch 

and the Maryborough - Moonaboola 

branch. John is known as one of our 

countryôs leading environmentalists 

largely for spearheading the move-

ment to protect Fraser Island, by 

stopping logging of the island's rain-

forest, and sand mining by multina-

tional corporations. John is honoured 

in Wildlife Qld news -  No. 210  

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Fraser_Island
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With the arrival of February, Wildlife Fraser 
Coast has sprung into so much action it 
has been impossible to keep up with it all! 
 

Submissions 

¶To Queensland Government on Draft 
Environmental Offsets Bill 

¶Due to lack of time for a consolidated 
Wildlife submission, some of us made 
personal submissions to the Queensland 
Govt on the mining lease notification and 
objection discussion paper 
 

Meetings and Sub-committees 

¶Executive and General meetings:  9 
March 2014.  

¶General meeting: 13 April   

Thank you to Bill for hosting this meeting 
on your verandah overlooking your beau-
tiful butterfly garden.  
 

Plastic Bag Free March campaign 

¶Thanks to Audrey, Diane, Carol and 
John Williams for spending so much time 
in Stocklands Shopping Centre in Hervey 
Bay with Pollie the Pelican.  

¶Thanks are also due to C®cile, Juanita 
and Ruby for manning ñplastic messageò 

stall at the Maryborough markets and 
Carol and Sara at Howard markets.   

¶We rewarded 10 shoppers in 
Maryborough, 10 in Hervey Bay and 2  in 
Howard who were caught in the act of 
using their own shopping bags instead of 
free single use plastic bags with a vouch-
er for coffee and cake!  These people 
were eligible for the draw in the raffle for a 
cruise for a family of four with Blue dol-
phin Cruises ï worth $200.  

¶The branch made and sold  tulle fruit/
veggie bags. 
 

Communications 

¶ Wambaliman Summer 2014 was re-
leased at the end of February.  Another 
outstanding issue, thanks to the tireless 

efforts of the wonderful Jenny Watts as 
editor extraordinaire. 

¶C®cile Espigol® has successfully gained 
excellent coverage for Plastic Free March 
through the Maryborough Herald.   

¶Vanessa Elwell-Gavins was interviewed 

on 11 March by FM 107.5, the local com-
munity radio. She talked about the 
uniqueness of the sub-tropical/tropical 
cross-over vegetation that is characteristic 
of the Fraser Coast region, the importance 
of planting local species in gardens as 
habitat and the critical importance of re-
taining all foreshore vegetation. 

¶Carol Bussey was interviewed on Tues-
day 8 April by FM 107.5. 
 

Radio FM 107.5 has a regular monthly 
spot for interviewing Wildlife Fraser Coast 
members. At 10:10am on the second 
Tuesday of each month.  Please indicate 
your willingness to participate, to any 
member of the Executive.  People being 
interviewed more than once is completely 
acceptable! 
 

Workshops and Events 

¶Sunday 2 March 2014:  Clean Up Aus-
tralia Day.  Wildlife Fraser Coast regis-
tered two sites.  Many thanks to Diane 
Christensen for organising the Eli Creek 
site and to Natalie Richardson for organis-
ing the Pioneer Park site.  

¶A large contingent of members attended 
an excellent Landcare Community Forum 
organised by Don and Lesley Bradley of 
the Lower Mary River Land and Catch-
ment Care Group.  Entitled From the Riv-
er to the Sea, all presentations were rele-
vant for people interested in the preserva-
tion of wildlife of the Fraser Coast region 
(see separate report page 17) 

¶We had an excellent presentation on 
Reptiles and Snakes of the Fraser Coast 
Region from Chris Muller (see separate 

Wildlife Fraser Coast Branch Activities  
 for mid February - mid April 2014  by Vanessa Elwell-Gavins 
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report page 14) at the General meeting on 
9 March.  This attracted quite a few mem-
bers of the public, as well as an excellent 
turn-out of members.  The room booked 
at the Pialba Neighbourhood Centre was 
too small! 

¶10 of us had the privilege of exploring 
John Williamsô inspiring 40-hectare bush 
block at Gundiah on the morning 16 March. 

¶Natalie Richardson delivered a Koala 
Workshop at 2pm on 16 March in Tiaro  

¶Dr Bill Ellis and Sean Fitzgibbon of the 
Koala Ecology Group at the University of 
Queensland gave a presentation on Koa-
las on Monday 24 March in Maryborough.  
This was attended by between 40 and 50 
people, who gave very favourable reports. 
Dr Ellisôs current research involves the 
epidemiology and occurrence of the dead-
ly koala disease, chlamydiosis; which 
plagues the Tinana koala population.  

¶Planning is well underway for a series of 
four workshops in 2014, to be run jointly 
by Tina Raveneau in her Council capacity 
and Wildlife Fraser Coast. 

¶The first workshop, on hollows and 
nestboxes, was held on Saturday 29 
March at the community nursery in 
Urangan.  23 people attended, including a 
number of new faces (see separate report 
page 13).  

¶The winner of the raffle run as part of 
Plastic Bag Free March was drawn at an 
event in Queens Park, Maryborough, to 
honour Earth Hour. Thanks to Juanita for 
organising this. 

¶Carol gave a talk on a recently released 
paper on Urban Biodiversity at our 13 
April meeting.  Ruby presented some of 
her wildlife photography at the same 
meeting.   
 

Congratulations to the organisers and 
deliverers of these workshops and events.  
For me, community education is one of 
our most important functions, and pro-
vides each of us with the opportunity to 
deepen our knowledge, and/or contribute 
to wildlife preservation in a more informed 

way.  We need administration to keep the 
organisation functioning, but I am sure 
most of us get more out of these work-
shops and events than from going to 
meetings. 
 

Working bees 

¶Our indefatigable Ruby Rosenfield and 
Coryn Dennett have continued their excel-
lent work at Fay Smith Wetlands, with the 
assistance of at least one team of Con-
servation Volunteers.  Their regular work-
ing bee was held on Sunday 6 April. 

¶The Friends of Arkarra /Wildlife Arkarraôs 
April working bee was held on Saturday, 
12 April.  With the good rains, Arkarra 
Lagoons has partially recharged, and the 
plantings on one of the islands following 
weeding when the lagoon levels were 
very low will have all had a good soaking. 
 

Other activities 

¶Sara Gerdsen and Carol Bussey attend-
ed a workshop on how to write/re-write 
the constitution of community groups such 
as Wildlife Fraser Coast.  Yes, it is time to 
review and update our constitution, to 
ensure it is relevant and meets modern 
requirements. 

¶John Williams has been out and about 
trying to address the problem of Indian 
Mynah birds in Hervey Bay 
 

Social 

¶Fortunately, all events and activities pro-
vide the opportunity for members to get to 
know each other and to forge friendships 
revolving around our common interest/
passion of wildlife. 

¶Paddle with Friends of the Burrum River.  
 

Other 
Many members do lots of good things to 
protect our wildlife, far too numerous to 
mention here.  Many thanks to you all!  
Please do let us know about these activi-
ties through these pages.  And, as usual, 
apologies if there is anything major that 

has been omitted. ¶ 
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Wildlife FC members, Jenny, Peter, Carol ,Tony, Tim and Sol  paddled on the Bur-

rum River in April; an event organised by Friends of the Burrum. In all 30 people in 

22 canoes and kayaks of all shapes and sizes from  various groups and clubs met at 

the Howard Boat Ramp and paddled 15km with the tide to Walôs camp. There was 

great camaraderie, a much appreciated BBQ and a courtesy bus back to our cars.  

The Fraser Coast Koala Consultative Committee met for the first time on Thursday, 
February 13.  Representatives from community conservation groups, councillors and 
council officers attended.  Areas for revegetation discussed included Pioneer Park 
Tinana and an unmade road corridor.  Home owners in koala habitat in Tinana will 
have an information leaflet dropped in their letterboxes. Koala District A classification 
for this area was discussed. 

Janetôs Art raised $400 for Natalie Richardson 

for koala rescue equipment.  Prizes were donated 

by Janet Revill herself and by Ben Gerdsen.  

Pictured is Bill with the purchases. 

Koala spotted at Pioneer 

Park Tinana 
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 A visit to (Wildlife FC member) John 
Williamôs property on the Mary River 
near Emeryôs Crossing was Wildlife 
FCôs March outing. Tony van 
Kampen and Alan Logan (pictured 
left at the base of the rock) compiled 
a list of 105 plant species. The ex-
cursion started in a delightful gully 
that featured a waterfall, albeit a dry 
one, given the event preceded the 
March rains. The rocky gully was 
festooned in greenery including 
native hoya, dendrobium and basket 
fern. It must be beautiful in spring. It 
didnôt take long for the field guides 
to appear and the conversation was 
regularly interspersed by ñwhatôs 
this plantò, ñdo you know this oneò, 
ñwhatôs its common nameò. There 
were lots of delights including 
Turpentine, Whalebone Tree and a 
stand of Crows Ash. John led us 
through a variety of vegetation types 
along ever deepening gullies to-
wards the river. It was a most satis-
fying day, particularly for those who 
like to do a bit of weekend botanising. 

Left: Audrey advocates for Wongi  Camp -

ground as a great place to camp which is dog 

friendly. Lying 25km NW of Maryborough the 

campground is adjacent to the  beautiful 

Wongi Waterholes. Contact National Parks.  

Below: Tony and Les showing signs of 

ñpelican burnoutò after shifting Pollie the 

Pelican 6 times! We want you to know your 

efforts are greatly appreciated.  
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Fraser Coast Regional Councilôs 

Community Environment Program News 
by Tina Raveneau 

 

Bunya  Court  site 

Xavier College students planted at the Bunya Court  site 
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Hi everyone. After such a long dry Summer, what a relief it was to finally have rain!  
 

Eli Creek /Bunya Crt 
Xavier College students volunteered for the morning on April 2 as part of their annual 
community service project, with two groups of students supporting the Community 
Environment Program. One group spent the morning removing litter from Eli Creek, 
and in just 2 hours they collected enough rubbish to fill the CEP trailer. The second 
group of students planted 150 trees and shrubs as part of a revegetation  project at 
Bunya Court, Eli Waters. Local residents Nicole and Jay Tiltman were concerned 
about the lack of habitat for wildlife in their area, and with the support of Councillor 
Rob Garland and the CEP, they have started to revegetate areas of the parkland op-
posite their home. The Xavier College students gave the project a real boost, with an 
instant native garden bed the result. The project aims to provide habitat for birds and 
other wildlife, as well as reduce unnecessary mowing in the park.  
 

The Fixter Park CEP group at Toogoom is continuing to work at removing 

undesirable weeds from the bush areas, as well as replanting an area along the fore-

shore edge to assist with erosion control. 
 

Fraser Coast Roving Restorers 
The Roving Restorers continued their monthly working bees: planting at Cook's Re-
serve in March, and weeding along Toogoom foreshore in April. A group of 10 keen 
bush regenerators provided much-
appreciated weeding support at Ros Ja-
mieson's restoration site on Toogoom 
foreshore. We were joined by Councillor 
Rolf Light, who got stuck into the Mother -

of-millions. Ros has been working on the 
site for several years now, and although 
there are still weeds to deal with, the nat-
ural regeneration is increasing (much to 
Ros's delight!).   
 
Below: Ros and Renae at Fixter Park   

workers at Cookôs Reserve, Point Vernon 

workers at Fixters Park, Toogoom 
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Thanks to our wonderful volunteers for the environment  
- you are doing an amazing and important job!  

 

For information on any of the activities mentioned contact Tina 4125 9710 or  
Tina.raveneau@frasercoast .qld.gov.au 

Fraser Coast Volunteer Native Nursery 
Thanks to Councillor George Seymour who kindly donated some of his discretionary 
funds, the CEP Nursery is receiving some helpful upgrades. A pedestrian gate has 
been installed, enabling volunteers to more easily access the Botanic Gardens, and 
bollards have been installed to restrict vehicle acces and thus improve security. Over 
the coming weeks the nursery will receive an awning extension, irrigation upgrades 
and new benches, which will all be very welcome improvements. 

Friends of Arkarra 
At their March working bee, the Friends of 
Arkarra took advantage of the dry condi-
tions to tackle Pepper trees on one of the 
normally inaccessible islands. Water levels 
at Arkarra were so low that the group 
were able to walk onto the island, and 

after a morning of "cutting and pasting" 
not one pepper tree was left. A few volun-
teers returned to the island a few days 
later and planted 2 dozen native species to 
replace any lost habitat for local wildlife. 
After only one follow -up watering, the long
-awaited rains came, and the island was 
once again, cut off. We might have to use 
a canoe to check on the plantings! 
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A very enjoyable and informative afternoon 
was had by all who attended the Tree Hollows 
and Nest Boxes for Wildlife workshop at the 
propagation nursery on Saturday afternoon. 
 

Audrey Sorensen, our opening speaker, has 
spent many years observing our native birds 
and mammals; she is a font of knowledge and  
passed many interesting stories on to us of bird 
nesting behaviour that she has witnessed.  We 
also learnt which birds require tree hollows to 
raise their chicks and which birds build nests, 
some of them precarious at best. 
 

Carol Bussey followed with a PowerPoint 
presentation on the many possums that prefer 
a hollow to spend their days in but will certainly 
make use of a nesting box if we put one out for 
them to use.  A very surprising number of less-
er known possums also inhabit this region and 
some of these prefer a drey to a tree hollow. 
 

Bill Price was our third speaker.  He gave us a 
talk on microbats and their various daytime 
nesting preferences.  It was very enlightening 
as he mentioned many different species of 

micro bats that I had never heard of. These 
little guys will also be happy to use boxes that 
we construct and put out for their use. 
 

We broke for afternoon tea and then Tony 
Bussey showed us very ably how to put togeth-
er a nesting box.  No IKEA instructions came 
with this. Well done Tony. 
 

Tina followed up with some advice for safe 
paint or oil to seal the timber box. 
This is very important as the possums and 
birds tend to chew the wood around the en-
trance to the box.   
 

Also the placement of the boxes is important.  
Remember not to put them facing west. 
 

I would like to thank Wildlife Fraser Coast 
members and Tina Raveneau who is the CEP 
Officer for putting on the work shop.  It was a 
very interesting afternoon; so nice to be outside 
amongst the trees and learn how we can help 
our native birds and animals who need all our 
support as their habitat is shrinking at an 

alarming rate. ¶  

TREE HOLLOWS & NEST BOXES FOR WILD LIFE  
By  Dawn Williams (Friends of Arkarra) 

Clockwise rom left: 

Finished boxes; Bill  speaking about 

microbats; Tony and Tina demonstrate  

construction and talk about  placement.  


